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The City of New York

Manhattan Community Board 8
Youth & Education Committee Meeting

NY Blood Center, 310 East 67th Street, Auditorium
December 13, 2010 at 7:00 PM

Community Board Members (Present): Deidre Breslin, Sarah Chu, Jim Clynes, Lorraine Johnson, Judy Schneider
Community Board Members (Excused): Lori Boris, George Fuchs, M. Barry Schneider, Debbie Teitelbaum
Community Board Public Members (Present): Michael Hoffman, Sophia James
A. Introductions

Everyone in the room introduced themselves and stated where they lived.  
We welcomed our new public Members Michael Hoffman and Sophia James.

B. Discussion of Public School Re-Zoning for Community District 8 

CECD2 Public Hearing on New Plan will be on Tuesday, December 14th at the Robert Wagner Middle School, 220 East 76 Street at 7 PM.  Everyone was encouraged to attend this meeting and express your comments.
On Monday, December 13 the Community Education Council District 2 (CECD2) distributed a new final plan, which it received from the Department of Education (DOE).  This plan was distributed by the Community Board to its list of parents, schools, and nursery schools.  At the beginning of the meeting we discussed the process of re-zoning and stated that this may not alleviate the need for wait lists in some schools.  The group asked for the following email addresses to send their comments: CECD2 is D2Zoning@gmail.com and CB8 is info@cb8m.com. Then there was a general discussion of the current and final plan that the CEC will act on at their Wednesday, December 22nd Meeting. 
Buildings in favor of the current Plan:
· 17 Families from 115 East 87th Street had the following comments about the new plan:

1.  They have a petition to be presented tomorrow night at the CEC hearing with 210 signatures in favor of the new plan.
2.
PS 6 is closer and a shorter walk to school then the last zone they were in, which was 11 blocks from their home. This is a very long walk for a kindergartener. The shorter walk gives the parent and child a chance to have important interaction twice a day, which might not happen with a long walk with and a young child.
3.
In the middle of winter that would be a daily 2 mile walk for the parents who bring and pick-up their children to school each day.  The parents all emphasized they were the ones taking the children to school—there are no nannies.
4.   Many of the parents work and said their parental duties of taking the children to school would make them late for work if they had to go 11 blocks.
5.
A major case was made that they were on the north side of the street and many of their friends were on the south side of the street and the former plan split the children into two different school districts. The former plan was ISOLATING their building from their neighbors.

6.
One parent spoke of a child with special needs that she hoped would be mainstreamed for kindergarten.  She was counting on the education her child would get at PS 6 and was very thankful for the change.
7.
One parent said she attended PS 6 and moved to this area so her child could experience the same wonderful education she had received.

8.
They said the parents were very involved with the school and that was the great strength of PS 6 and one of the things that made it such a great school

9.
They are very appreciative that they were rezoned and that the CEC and the DOE listened to what they had to say by testifying and writing.

· 11 Families from 170 East 87th Street had the following comments about the new plan:

1. Many of the comments made above were also made by this group of parents.
2. One parent testified he did not go to Chicago when a job opportunity came about, because he knew his child would get a wonderful education at PS 290 and he felt very comfortable here.

3. One parent said she moved to the 290 zone 10 years ago to be assured her child would go there and now they have been in four different school zones in the 8 weeks since this process has been going on.

4. All the parents felt there was not enough time from when each new plan came out, moving them to another zone, and the time of the hearing.  They felt they could have gotten more parents involved if they had more time.

5. One parent said she has friends in the building; on the block; and who her child plays with in the park—these are her family.  She has no other relatives. She felt the third plan really fractured the community and her life.

6. One parent described this entire process as very stressful and has lost weight and not been able to sleep—and would not recommend it as a way to diet.

7. One parent had attended at least 6 meetings on the issue and said these kinds of decisions should be more data driven.  Although there maybe only 5 children attending the school now from the building/block there are many more pre-kindergarten children coming along.

8. They also have a petition to be presented with signatures.

9. The parents were thankful that the CEC and DOE listened to what they had to say and rezoned them back to PS290. 
Buildings against the current Plan:
· 2 Families from 401 East 60th Street had the following comments about the new plan:

One person testified on behalf of the Board of Managers and the residents of the building and made the following comments on the final re-zoning plan:
1.
While we sympathize with the DOE’s desire to address overcrowding in schools in our neighborhood, we believe this needs to be done in a more equitable manner.  A few points to keep in mind:
· Our current school P.S. 183 is regarded as one of the best in the city and is a short 6 block walk up First Ave.  The reason why several of our current residents opted to buy into our building is they hoped their children would have the option of going to P.S. 183. 

· The new school P.S. 267 has some significant drawbacks, many of which were articulated by the school’s principal herself:

-It is undersubscribed, (only 45 students enrolled vs. the anticipated 75), and underfunded (fewer tuition dollars and less city funding resulted in them not having books, chairs, programs, etc., as per the principal, who was there at the November 30th CEC meeting).

-It has a high attrition rate since it was started as an overflow school. 
-It is currently “un-zoned” and given its distance from our building it is possible that in the near future we will be subject to another rezoning.

-It appears that other blocks that are closer to P.S. 267 have been retained in the P.S. 183 school district in the rezoning proposal while our children will be subject to a significantly longer and inconvenient walk.  As mentioned above, P.S. 267 is quite a bit of a longer walk per the zoning map.  

-Keeping in mind that families often make their residency decisions based on the neighborhood public school; in addition of depriving current families of the opportunity to send their children to P.S. 183, this also adversely impacts our property resale value.  Considering our block is a low density public school zone (2 residential buildings and few commercial spaces) representing many professionals who have been part of this neighborhood community, including medical personnel from the neighboring universities, we would ask that you vote against this proposal and work towards a better solution.  Some possible solutions:

(i)  Modify the P.S. 183 zone to retain our building (and the block) in the P.S. 183 school district. Per the DOE’s assessment this would not contribute significantly to the school’s enrollment numbers and afford our residents the opportunity to continue our work with the school and neighboring community to maintain the school’s high standards.

(ii) Defer the decision to rezone our building until an equivalent alternative is identified given the many and significant concerns regarding P.S. 267, not least of which is the distance from our building.
· Many thanks were expressed for consideration and listening to the comments, as the representative for the building.
C. 5-year Capital Plan and need for additional schools in Community District 8
We discussed the need for a new k-5 and middle school in our Community District.  Since the CEC is charged with making the comments on the Capital Plan on behalf of all District 2 schools, we decided to pass a resolution on the need for additional class room space for all of Community District 8.  The statistics in the resolution come from the Blue Book, or the 2009-2010 ENROLLMENT – CAPACITY – UTILIZATION REPORT at http://source.nycsca.org/pdf/capitalplan/2009-10/BB_BoroVersion_09_10_M.pdf
The 2,376 number came from numbers that Sam Stein’s (CB8 intern) spreadsheet on new construction shows.  These numbers are based on the BP’s report on overcrowding. The following resolution was passed:
WHEREAS, the New York City Department of Education has proposed a new five-year Capital Plan for 2010-2014 that contains only 374 new seats for the Upper East Side in the K-8 grades, which have already been dedicated, and
WHEREAS, the proposed new seats planned for the Upper East Side, will not be large enough for a k-5 school, and

WHEREAS, since 2007, the Kindergarten enrollment at UES public schools has increased 5% (2006-2007), 8% (2007-2008), 6% (2008-2009), 11% (2009-2010) from the previous year, and

WHEREAS, according to the 2009 Blue Book, every UES public school building has exceeded its utilization cap: PS6 (129%), PS59 (133%), PS151 (141%), PS 158 (117%), PS 183 (143%), PS 198 139%), and PS 290 (149%), and.
WHEREAS the establishment of PS151 in 2009 and PS 267 in 2010 have not ended overcrowding and waitlists at UES schools, and

WHEREAS zoned enrollment is increasing significantly each year, and

WHEREAS 2,376 new residential units have been built in Community District 8 between 2000-2009, and only two new elementary schools have been opened, and

WHEREAS the Kindergarten students that entered the public school system in 2008, the marker year that indicated the beginning of the increased trend of public school enrollment on the UES, will enter 6th grade in 2014 and middle school seats will need to be ready, and

WHEREAS, capacity planning should be proactive and not reactive,
THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Community Board 8 requests enough new capacity planning for at least one additional elementary school on the UES; and 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Community Board 8 requests enough new capacity planning for at least one additional middle school on the UES.

VOTE: 5-0-0 (Yes-Breslin, Chu, Clynes, Johnson, J. Schneider,)

Public Member: 1-0-0 (Yes-Hoffman)
D.
EIS Update on moving PS 151 and Richard R Green High School
The current plan is to move the Richard R Green HS (RRGHS) to 26 Broadway and then move PS 151 to the RRGHS space, which was originally an elementary school. It is hoped that this will occur in September 20ll.  This proposal is contingent upon approval of this plan.   
The DOE estimates the target capacity of the RRGHS building for elementary school use as approximately 600 students. P.S. 151 currently enrolls 177 students in kindergarten and first grade. P.S. 151 is scheduled to add one grade each year until it reaches full scale and enrolls students in kindergarten through fifth grades. 

Based on the number of rooms in the building, the DOE anticipates there would be approximately 27 class sections at full scale. This would mean approximately five sections per grade in kindergarten through second grade, and four sections per grade in third through fifth grades. This represents an increase in enrollment as compared to the current number of sections in kindergarten and first grade. The actual number of sections in total and per grade will be adjusted by the principal based on enrollment needs.
The DOE is also working with the Community Education Council (“CEC”) for District 2 to rezone of all the Upper East Side schools to address kindergarten waitlists, and is proposing that the rezoning expand the size of the P.S. 151 zone in order to utilize the capacity of the proposed relocation to RRGHS. That proposal must be approved by the CEC before it would take effect.

For further information on the Public Hearings for PS 151 and RRGHS note the following:

PS 151 Hearing Date: Thursday, January 6, 2011, 6 PM, at PS 151, 323 E 91st Street

http://schools.nyc.gov/AboutUs/leadership/PEP/publicnotice/2010-2011/Jan2011Proposals 

Richard R. Green Hearing Dates: Wednesday, January 5, 2011, 6 PM, at LMCMS/US Sch. Of Business, 26 Broadway.   
Thursday, January 6, 2011, 6 PM, at RR Green High School, 42l East 88 Street

http://schools.nyc.gov/AboutUs/leadership/PEP/publicnotice/2010-011/Jan2011Proposals
E. Update 2nd Teacher/Aid in the Classroom
There is no change at this time.  

D. Future Meeting Dates, Locations and Topics
Monday, January 24:  NY Blood Center, 310 East 67th Street at 7 PM

Invited DOE to speak on the intake and the wait list process, as well as CB8 Intern
Monday, February 28:  NY Blood Center, 310 East 67th Street at 7 PM

We will check with Superintendent Daria Rigney to see if she can be a guest speaker after the

first of the year.

.
There being no further business the meeting was adjourned.

James G. Clynes and Judith E. Schneider

Co-Chairs Youth and Education Committee
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